PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, May 5, 2009
Mayflower Room, Town Hall
The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, May 5, 2009 at 7:00 p.m. in the Mayflower Room at Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street. 

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman 

John T. Mahoney, Jr.

Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.

Melissa Arrighi, Acting Town Manager

Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 7:05 p.m., and led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.
Selectman Machado requested a moment of silence for long-time Plymouth resident Harold Boyer, who recently passed away at the age of 101.
Town Manager’s Report

Absence – Acting Town Manager Melissa Arrighi noted that Selectman Tavares could not attend the meeting due to a serious family matter.

Entergy / Emergency Operations Center – Ms. Arrighi announced that Entergy has provided the Town with a contribution for $500,000 to be used towards the design, construction, and/or furnishings of a new Town of Plymouth Emergency Operations Center.   Ms. Arrighi thanked Senate President Therese Murray and the legislative delegation for their efforts in assisting Plymouth with securing these funds, and she acknowledged Jack Alexander from Entergy who helped with the facilitation of this grant. 
Sale of Beach, 4x4, and Transfer Station Passes – Ms. Arrighi reported that the SEIU union, in an effort to save the Town money both in this fiscal year and next fiscal year, has agreed to a reduction in overtime costs during the sticker and pass-selling season.  Typically, she explained, Transfer Station passes and Beach stickers are sold at the Treasurer/Collector’s Office during the regular work day and then on weekends at an overtime rate.  The backup at the Treasurer/Collector’s Office during this time is significant, Ms, Arrighi noted, and SEIU has willingly stated that there are employee members that will make themselves available during the regular work day to setup sticker/pass sale stations in the Mayflower Meeting Room starting the week of May 11th.   Ms. Arrighi publicly thanked these employees for their efforts to help the Town and its citizens during this time.  

H1N1 Flu – Ms. Arrighi noted that, on Friday, May 1, 2009, the Health Department held a meeting with representatives from the Town’s Homeland Security Working group to discuss Plymouth’s preparedness for the H1N1 Flu virus.  The Massachusetts Department of Public Health (DPH) is providing guidance with regard to the virus for the general public, institutions, schools and child care settings, Ms. Arrighi reported, and DPH has set up a manned 211 hotline number for citizens to ask questions and voice concerns.   Ms. Arrighi noted that Susan Merrifield, the Town’s Health Director, and Marjorie McKettrick-Maloney, Director of Nursing for the Plymouth School system, will continue to monitor the DPH website for the most up-to-date information so that the Town can remain as informed as possible.
Energy – Ms. Arrighi reported that the Wind Turbine Review Committee (a subcommittee of Town staff and members of the Energy Committee) has met with a potential wind bidder, Solaya Renewables.  The Committee is in the process of negotiating and making a final determination on the award and will have a formal announcement next week, she said.   
Tree City USA – Ms. Arrighi explained that, each year (and for many years), the Town of Plymouth has proudly participated in the Tree City USA program sponsored by the Arbor Day Foundation, the National Association of State Foresters, and the USDA Forest Service.  This program recognizes cities and towns that show a commitment to community forestry, she noted, and Plymouth has again met the standards required in order to be named a Tree City.  

Spring Household Hazardous Waste Collection – Ms. Arrighi reminded the public that the Town will hold its semi-annual Household Hazardous Waste Collection at the DPW Annex on Saturday, May 9, 2009 from 9:00 a.m. to 3:00 p.m.
Open House Event at New Crematory – Ms. Arrighi noted that the Town held a successful open house on Saturday, May 2, 2009 for citizens to view the new municipal crematory in Vine Hills.  She acknowledged and thanked Selectman Mahoney, who provided refreshments for the open house, as well as the members of the Town’s Building Committee, who were instrumental in facilitating the project.

1820 Court House – Chairman Quintal raised questions and expressed concerns about the County’s budget and its relation to the Town’s interest to purchase the historic 1820 Court House.   He expressed an interest in obtaining a list of the salaries of the County’s top administrators.
Licenses

Keno

· Tedeschi #311, 265 S. Meadow Road
The Board acknowledged that the Massachusetts State Lottery Commission will approve a Keno Monitor for the above existing Keno agent.   If the Board objects, it must claim its right to a hearing before the MSLC within 21 days of receipt of the letters.  No objections were made by the Board.
Administrative Notes

Contribution for New Emergency Operations Center – The Board accepted, with gratitude, a gift of $500,000.00 from Entergy Nuclear Operations, Inc. to be used for expenses related to the design, construction, and furnishing of a municipal Emergency Operations Center. 

Gift Account for Emergency Operations Center – On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board established a gift account to be used for expenses related to the design, construction, and furnishing of a municipal Emergency Operations Center.  Funds from this account will be expended by the Town Manager.  Voted 3-0-0, approved.
Purchase & Sale / Lot 105, Map 98 – The Board approved and executed the Purchase & Sale Agreement between Hobbs Cove Limited Partnership (the seller) and the Town of Plymouth (the buyer) for a 0.55 acre parcel of land off Billington Street known as Lot 105 on Assessor’s Map 98.

Purchase & Sale / Lot 104, Map 98 – The Board approved and executed the Purchase & Sale Agreement between David M. Crawley, Jr. and Peter A. Crawley, Co-Trustees of Yelwarck Trust (the seller) and the Town of Plymouth (the buyer) for a 68.740 acre parcel of land off Billington Street known as Lot 104 on Assessor’s Map 98.

Conservation Restriction on Camp Squanto – The Board will sign and execute the Memorandum of Understanding by and among the town of Plymouth, ADM Agawam Development LLC, and Old Colony Council, Inc., Boy Scouts of America relative to a Transfer of Development Rights for and a Conservation Restriction on 434 acres of land known as Camp Squanto, owned by the Old Colony Boy Scout Council. 
Lee Hartmann, the Town’s Director of Planning & Development, and Tom Melehan of the A.D. Makepeace Company provided further explanation for the Board regarding the conservation restriction (“CR”) on Camp Squanto.   Essentially, Mr. Hartmann explained, the Memorandum of Understanding (“MOU”) stipulates that the Town will not demand public access to this CR-designated property for reasons that the Boy Scouts camp is located there.   Mr. Hartmann noted that Town Counsel reviewed and approved the MOU as to form, and the Planning Board, he said, voted to recommend its approval.

License for Footbridge at 116 Warren Avenue – The Board approved and executed the License Agreement between the Town of Plymouth (the licensor) and Joel Harris Finlay (the licensee) related to the construction of a private footbridge across the Eel River connecting the licensee’s property at 116 Warren Avenue to Plymouth Long Beach.   [Note: The Conservation Commission has approved and issued a permit (“WPA Form 5 – Order of Conditions”) for this project.]

Wild Animal Permit – The Board granted two (2) Wild Animal Permits pursuant to Chapter 23, Article IV of the Town of Plymouth Bylaws to Donna & David Sneider of 7 Janebar Circle for their two (2) Pit Bulls (female – 9½ years, male – 3 years).  The Sneiders have provided proof of the requisite insurance coverage and signed the Release & Acknowledgement of Liability form. 
Lease for 16 Town Wharf / Reliable Fish – The Board of Selectmen approved the exterior improvements being made by Reliable Fish to their leased property at 16 Town Wharf in accordance with the Lease requirements, "The Lessee agrees not to make, nor suffer to be made, any alteration to the exterior of any building located on the leased premises or to the leased premises themselves without the approval of the Lessor in writing have been first obtained." 
Public Comment

Patrice Hatcher referenced a recent news article in which Chairman Quintal stated that he would not resign his seat on the Visitor Services Board (“VSB”) as originally promised.   She asked the Board to honor its previous vote with regard to this matter.
Selectman Mahoney stated his belief that that the Board should honor the stipulation (made on the Board’s vote to appoint Mr. Quintal to the VSB) that Mr. Quintal would attend a handful of meetings and then resign his seat in late May or June.  Chairman Quintal defended his reasons for seeking appointment to the VSB and noted his belief that he can be instrumental as a member on that board in making important changes and improvements to several VSB-related issues.  Selectman Machado noted that the Board voted to re-open the seat to which Mr. Quintal was appointed to allow Ms. Hatcher an opportunity to be considered as an applicant.  

In response to a question from Selectman Mahoney, Chairman Quintal stated that the Board would revisit the VSB matter in June.
Public Hearing: Alteration of Premises – Annual All Alcohol Restaurant License
Chairman Quintal opened a public hearing to consider the application for an Alteration of Premises from Waverly Oaks Golf Club, Inc., holder of an Annual All Alcohol Restaurant Liquor License, 444 Long Pond Road, Mark A. Ridder, Manager.  Notice of this hearing was given in accordance with Massachusetts General Laws Chapter 138, and those wishing to be heard on the matter were encouraged to attend.
Mark Ridder, president and general manager of Waverly Oaks Golf Club, addressed the Board on behalf of the application for an Alteration of Premises.   The State amended its license laws in 2008 to authorize the sale of beer and wine on the grounds of a golf course, he noted, which has prompted him to seek this license alteration to include the grounds of the course within the license to allow for the sale of alcoholic beverages from the beverage cart.
The Board posed no questions to Mr. Ridder.  Chairman Quintal opened the hearing to public comment from those in favor of or opposed to the license application.  No citizens came forth.  

Ms. Arrighi noted that, with the number of courses that have come before the Board seeking these alterations, the Board has typically voted to approve the alteration with the stipulation that the course owners provide adequate staff supervision and restroom facilities along the course.
Chairman Quintal closed the hearing and called for a vote of the Board.
On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to grant an Alteration of Premises (as outlined in the license application)—with the stipulation that the establishment must have adequate rest room facilities available on or around the golf course and staff/personnel shall monitor the course to ensure appropriate conduct and adherence to course boundaries—to Waverly Oaks Golf Club, Inc.  Voted 3-0-0, approved.

Public Hearing: New Annual All Alcohol Restaurant License
Chairman Quintal opened a public hearing to consider the application for a new Annual All Alcohol Restaurant License from Plymouth Bay Management Group, Inc. d/b/a Boston’s of Plymouth, 21 South Park Avenue, Eugene Foley as Manager.  Notice of this hearing was given in accordance with Massachusetts General Laws Chapter 138, and those wishing to be heard on the matter were encouraged to attend.

Attorney Edward Angley addressed the Board on behalf of Plymouth Bay Management Group, Inc. and explained that the owners would like to add dinner service to their current breakfast and lunch schedule and, thus, add the sale of alcoholic beverages to their menu. 
Seeing no questions from the Board, Chairman Quintal opened the hearing to public comment from those in favor of or those opposed to the license application.
Daniel Farrell, owner of the Farrell Company and a nearby residential neighbor of Boston’s of Plymouth, spoke in favor of the license application and noted his belief that the restaurant has been an asset to neighborhood.

No further citizens came forth to speak on the license application.  On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board approved an Annual All Alcohol Restaurant Liquor License for Plymouth Bay Management Group, Inc.  Voted 3-0-0, approved.
Licenses in Conjunction with a Public Hearing

· Plymouth Bay Management Group Inc. d/b/a Boston’s of Plymouth, 21 South Park Avenue requested the following licenses in conjunction with its request for a new Annual All Alcohol Restaurant liquor license:
· Comprehensive Entertainment – TV, live entertainment
· Sunday Entertainment – TV, Live Entertainment
(Licenses in Conjunction with a Public Hearing, continued)
· Extension of Hours – 1:00 a.m.
· Early Sunday Opening – 11:00 a.m.
On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board approved a Comprehensive Entertainment license, Sunday Entertainment license, Extension of Hours (1:00 a.m.) and Early Sunday Opening (11:00 a.m.) for Plymouth Bay Management Group, Inc.  Voted 3-0-0, approved.

Public Hearing: Road Betterment Policy & Program
Ms. Arrighi introduced the discussion on the proposed Road Betterment Policy and Program, noting that the Roads Advisory Committee had brought this matter forth before the Board some weeks prior.  Article 18 of the Annual Town meeting, she said, is the starting point from which the Town can request a Special Act of Legislature to allow the expenditure of public funds on private ways through a betterment (or similar type of) program.

Sid Kashi, Town Engineer, provided a brief description of the proposed Betterment Policy & Program.  In 2006, he explained, the Private and Gravel Roads Committee presented its final report to the Annual Town Meeting in which the committee recommended the establishment of a Roads Advisory Committee (“RAC”) to refine the Town’s policies and programs on private and gravel road improvements.   Mr. Kashi summarized the three options drafted by the RAC through which residents of private roads may obtain a roadway betterment—based on the three different categories of repair (major, minor, and temporary)—and he reviewed an estimated timeline for each process. 
Tim Grandy, member of the RAC, stated that residents have the ability to petition for improvements through an existing bylaw approved by Town Meeting; this policy, he said, simply creates a process through which the betterment can be obtained.   Ms. Arrighi sought to clarify that the Betterment Policy before the Board is more broadly defined and refers to major and minor repairs to private roads, whereas the current bylaw referenced by Mr. Grandy speaks only to temporary repairs—the reason why the Town must seek special legislation to move forward with this policy to address major and minor improvements on private ways.

At the close of Mr. Kashi’s presentation, Chairman Quintal opened the discussion to public comment.

Gene Lane asserted his belief that the Selectmen (as the Town’s roadway commissioners) already have the authority to make improvements to private roads without a Special Act of the Legislature.  He stated that the Selectmen implemented an “improvement” program—not a “betterment” program—for private roads in the early 1990’s with the intent to at least make roads passable for school buses and emergency response vehicles.   The Town now has very stringent requirements for developers, he noted, and, thus, the Town should consider accepting new roads as public if the roadway meets the appropriate criteria.
Paul Sinn, co-president of the Cedar Bushes Neighborhood Association, discussed the efforts made and money spent by his fellow neighbors to improve the condition of Hiawatha, Massasoit, and Sachem Roads.   Mr. Sinn conveyed his opinion that the Town should address the inequity of taxing property owners at the same rate while providing a different level of service between those on public roads and those on private ways.   The Town should be responsible for maintaining all of the roads within its boundaries, he said, and if the resources are not available, Town Meeting can determine a fair and just increase to cover the expense of the necessary work.  
Richard Knox noted that, as a resident of a private road, he is opposed to the use of public funds on private ways.   It is unfair, he said, to ask taxpayers to take on the additional responsibility of improvements to private roads in the midst of the current economic situation.

Betsy Hall of West Long Pond Road explained that she would be opposed to the paving of the gravel road upon which she lives because it would encourage more motorists to use it.  The term “roadway improvement” may hold a different meaning between different property owners, she speculated, and if her gravel road is in passable condition, she is content.

Paul Hapgood addressed the Board to note that West Long Pond Road (where Ms. Hall lives) is classified by the Town as a “used and maintained” roadway.

Robert Alford of Precinct 7 expressed his opposition to the Betterment Policy & Program, which he described as unfair.  He outlined the reasons why he believes the Town has missed several opportunities to collect revenue that could be used to make improvements to private roadways without further burdening the taxpayer.

Karen Buechs of Precinct 7 said that, as a Town Meeting Member, she will not vote for Article 18 (petitioning the General Court for a Special Act of Legislature to expend public funds on private roadways), as she views the proposed Betterment Policy & Program as double taxation that could pit neighbor against neighbor.  

Steve Lydon commended the RAC for accomplishing the task that it was given but noted his opposition to a betterment policy.   He echoed sentiments shared by previous speakers that there is a disparity between the services provided to those on public roads and those on private roads, and he offered his recommendation that the Town begin accepting new roads when subdivisions are constructed.

Ric Cone, Town Meeting Member from Precinct 3, stated that he would not support Article 18 as he, too, views a betterment policy as double taxation.

Tony DiLorenzo read from a prepared statement in which he urged the Selectmen and members of Town Meeting to support Article 18, which will allow the Town to establish a betterment policy.  He noted that the Town cannot collect Chapter 90 funds for private roads, as the State will only assess and allocate Chapter 90 funds on the basis of public roadway miles.    Mr. DiLorenzo explained that he has tried for years to get his road paved for safety reasons, and if a betterment policy is the only way that he can do it, he will support it, with the stipulation that residents can trigger the process with a simple majority vote of the residents.

Gerald Robillard of Precinct 8 acknowledged the RAC’s draft Betterment Policy & Program as a commendable first step in moving towards improvements for private roads.   The bottom line on whether the Town will have the ability to make those improvements is money, he said, and with revenues down and reductions in State Aid, those funds that are available will likely be used to make necessary repairs on public ways.  Mr. Robillard asked that the Selectmen and Town Meeting approve Article 18 so that residents can work with the Town to get their roads paved within a reasonable time frame and cost.  

Frank Paoluccio of Precinct 14 stated his belief that the Town does not need a Special Act of Legislature to make improvements to private ways.  Mr. Paoluccio distributed photos of potholes in his neighborhood and stated that, as a taxpayer, he should not have to pay twice (through a betterment process) to get the same services as those on public roads.  He suggested that the Town devise a system by which a few private roads are paved each year via process of Town Meeting.

Robbie Haigh noted that the portion of Long Pond Road on which she lives is deemed private, although it is publicly used.  She stated her belief that the entirety of Long Pond Road should be considered public.
Karen Keane acknowledged her appreciation for the work done by the RAC but urged the Selectmen to travel the Town’s private roads to see, firsthand, the improvements that are needed for safe passage.

Selectman Machado moved to the podium to address the crowd as a citizen.  Mr. Machado discussed the reorganization of the Department of Public Works (“DPW”) that was undertaken between 2003 and 2004 by former DPW Director, George Crombie., and he attributed the current budgetary challenges being faced by the DPW to this reorganization.   In addition to sharing information on the means by which Chapter 90 funding is determined, Mr. Machado discussed his ideas for increasing the Town’s mileage of roadways that qualify for Chapter 90 allocation.  He noted that the Engineering Department adopted a new approach to street acceptance in October of 2002 but the Town, he claimed, stopped accepting roads during the time of the DPW reorganization.  Mr. Machado urged the Town to consider acceptance of new subdivision roads once they are approved by the Planning Board.
Ms. Arrighi stated that she would like to look further at the correlation that Mr. Machado drew between the DPW reorganization and the apparent halting of street acceptance.   Mr. Kashi noted his observation that the Town accepted roads regularly until 2003, at which time, he said, the DPW Director attempted to conduct a comprehensive review of the hundreds of miles of roadway in the Town.  
Mr. Grandy acknowledged the sentiments shared by residents who want repairs for their private roads, but noted that there has been a legal determination that the Town must first move forward with Article 18 and enact special legislation before it can expend Chapter 90 funds on private ways.  Once the legislation is approved, he said, the Selectmen, as roadway commissioners, can choose to assess little or no betterment cost within the proposed program.   
Debate and discussion ensued regarding the necessity of Article 18, the Town’s ability to improve private roads with Chapter 90 funds, and examples of betterment programs in other municipalities.

As discussion came to a close, Chairman Quintal thanked Mr. Grandy and the members of the Roads Advisory Committee for their work on the Betterment Policy & Program.  The Board appeared to reach consensus that it would table its decision on Article 18 until all five members of the Board could be present.  

Town Manager Search

Roberta Kety, the Town’s Director of Human Resources, provided information on the options available for recruitment of a new town manager and the proposals submitted to the Town for consulting services during the recruitment process.   Ms. Kety noted that the Board has reviewed and discussed proposals from three different consulting groups, and the UMASS Collins Center for Public Management proposal, she said, was the proposal chosen by the Selectmen.
Selectman Machado noted that the UMASS proposal was the most reasonably priced and had the added benefit of a Plymouth resident and Energy Committee member, Geri Connors, as a member of the consulting team. 

Richard Kobayashi, senior consultant with Collins Center at UMASS Boston, provided a brief overview of his background experience in executive recruitment and the expenses and time line associated with the consulting proposal.  Mr. Kobayashi introduced his colleague, Geri Connors, a Plymouth resident and UMASS Collins Center consultant who will be assisting with the recruitment.

Spring Annual Town Meeting Articles

Article 27
To see if the Town will vote to amend the Section 205-56 of the Plymouth Codes (the zoning bylaw) and the official zoning Map of the Town as follows:  

1. By changing the zoning designation of Lot 48 as shown on Assessors’ Map 89 and Lot 13 as shown on Assessors’ Map 89 from Rural Residential (RR) to Highway Commercial (HC)

2. By adding the following words to Section 205-56-C following the words “major street”: “and provided that they occupy no more than 10,000 square feet of ground floor area”

3. By adding to Section 205-56-D the following:  “(6) All uses authorized in Subsection C above which have more than 10,000 square feet of ground floor area.”

BY PETITION: Ed Angley, et al.

Ms. Arrighi explained that Article 27 details a proposed zoning change to several lots near Home Depot Drive.  She reported that the Planning Board voted 3-2 in support of rezoning those lots and noted that a Memorandum of Understanding (“MOU”) has been drafted between the Town and the developer to address potential traffic issues.
Attorney Ed Angley spoke on behalf of Article 27 and Viking Associates, the developer that initiated the zoning change.   Mr. Angley displayed maps of the lots in question and elaborated on some of the agreements made with the Town in the MOU.
Ron Mueller of Green & Peterson, traffic consultants for Viking Associates, discussed the findings from the traffic study conducted on the Route 3 interchange (Exit 5) at South Street / Long Pong Road and the intersection at Home Depot Plaza.   The study determined that additional improvements are warranted, he reported, and, thus, Viking Associates has agreed to fund approximately $1 million in enhancements to the area.  Mr. Mueller reviewed maps of the intersection and discussed the recommended signal changes, lane additions, and signage modifications to mitigate the added traffic that the rezoning outlined in Article 27 may cause. 
Mr. Angley briefly reviewed some of the provisions and protections (for the Town) in the MOU, including a binding site plan review, an easement through which the Town can access the Lout Pond well from Home Dept Drive, a donation of a 5-acre buffer zone around the well, and the aforementioned traffic improvements.  
Selectman Mahoney asked David Gould, the Town’s Acting DPW Director, Marc Garrett, the chairman of the Planning Board, and Lee Hartmann, the Town’s Director of Planning & Development, to comment on Article 27.   Mr. Gould explained that, with the donation of the buffer-zone acreage around the well site and the additional resource protections built into the MOU, the DPW has no further objections to the zoning change.   Mr. Garrett noted that the Planning Board voted to support Article 27 once it felt that sufficient information had been presented.  Mr. Hartmann briefly discussed the Town’s interests within the MOU and recommended that the Board make any approval of Article 27 subject to Town Counsel’s review of the MOU.   

Barry Wood asked the Board to allow public comment on Article 27 and Chairman Quintal gave his consent.   
Mr. Wood contended that the Town would be contradicting itself in supporting Article 27 while denying Article 26 (Mr. Wood’s request to rezone his property) on the basis of avoiding “spot zoning.”   The Planning Board and Planning Director have both publicly stated that spot zoning along existing corridors should be discouraged, he said, and he outlined comparisons between Article 26 and Article 27 in support of his argument that both articles should be treated the same.  Mr. Wood asked that Article 26 be revisited if Article 27 is approved, and he expressed concern for anticipated gravel removal at the site and the loss of open space if the wooded lots around Home Depot Plaza are rezoned.

Rocky Palladino addressed the Board and identified himself as a direct abutter to the development project that will be initiated by the zoning change in Article 27.  Mr. Palladino expressed concern that the lots around Home Depot Plaza could wind up becoming a 40B project if they are not rezoned for commercial use via Article 27.

Walter Brady, also a residential abutter of the lots around the Home Depot Plaza, echoed the concerns expressed by Mr. Palladino with regard to large-scale 40B projects and noted that Viking Development has agreed to provide a privacy buffers around the development to appease their residential abutters, if the properties are rezoned through Article 27.

Buddy Moses approached the podium and directed a question to Mr. Palladino and Mr. Brady with regard to whether the neighboring residents of the lots in question could also potentially choose to rezone their lots.  Chairman Quintal curtailed the subsequent exchange that took place between Mr. Moses, Mr. Palladino, and Mr. Brady, as it was not directly applicable to the zoning change requested in Article 27.

On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to recommend Article 27 to the Annual Town Meeting, subject to Town Counsel’s review—and the Board’s final approval of—the Memorandum of Understanding between the Town and Viking Development.  Voted 3-0-0, approved.
Article 10
To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate or transfer a sum of money to the Unemployment Compensation Fund, or take any other action relative thereto. 

BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Ms. Arrighi provided a brief explanation of Article 10, an annual article that must be brought forth each year to fund the Town’s estimated unemployment costs.   She noted that the recommended amount of $380,642 is significantly higher than that of previous years, in anticipation of the FY2010 budget challenges and subsequent layoffs.

On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to recommend Article 10 to the Annual Town Meeting.  Voted 3-0-0, approved.

Article 25
To see if the Town will vote to: 

(1) approve the Economic Development Proposal submitted by Plymouth Rock Studios, Inc. in accordance with I-Cubed, so called, Chapter 293 of the Acts of 2006 as amended by Chapter 129 of the Acts of 2008 and 801 CMR 51.00, including any changes to the Proposal that may be deemed appropriate by the Board of Selectmen, and acknowledge the financial obligations imposed upon the Town by such acts and regulations, including the creation of a Municipal Liquidity Reserve for each assessment parcel and possible Infrastructure Development Assistance Payments in the event that the proposed project results in less new state tax revenue than anticipated, which sums shall be paid in significant part by Plymouth Rock Studios in accordance with the Memorandum of Understanding between the Town and Plymouth Rock Studios dated October 27, 2008 (“MOU”); 

(2) authorize the creation of a Municipal Liquidity Reserve for the benefit of the Commonwealth for each assessment parcel in an amount equal to or greater than two (2) times the maximum annual debt service due on the bonds allocable to said assessment parcel(s); with such reserve(s) to be funded entirely by Plymouth Rock Studios, in accordance with the terms of the MOU, by providing the Town an equity contribution, or surety bonds, insurance policies or other credit facilities approved by the Secretary of the Executive Office of Administration and Finance;

(3) authorize the Board of Selectmen to accept, upon completion of the Public Infrastructure Improvements funded under I-Cubed, property interests in such improvements; and 

(4) authorize the Board of Selectmen and Town Manager to take any other action needed to effectuate the purpose of this vote, 

or take any other action relative thereto. 

BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Ms. Arrighi explained the process that the Town and Plymouth Rock Studios (“PRS”) have gone through to secure Infrastructure Investment Incentive (“I-Cubed”) funding through the State for the PRS motion picture studio campus project.   Due to some unanticipated delays in the process, Ms. Arrighi recommended that the Board vote to take “no action” on Article 25 and wait until a full presentation can be made at the May 26th session of Town Meeting.

Bill Wynne of PRS addressed the Board to discuss the delay in the I-Cubed process and the approximate, anticipated date of decision by the State.   It is PRS’s hope, he said, to have a letter of preliminary support from the State by the May Town Meeting. 

On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to take no action on Article 25 of the Annual Town Meeting.  Voted 3-0-0, approved.

Old Business Letters New Business

Old Business
Sewer Infrastructure Expansion – Selectman Machado noted that Plimoth Plantation may soon outgrow its on-site sewer capacity; with 2020, approaching, he said, it may be prudent for the Town to investigate the extension of its sewer infrastructure along River Street through ‘clean water’ grants to bring the Plantation on-line.  Selectman Machado also talked about the importance of expanding the sewer lines into West Plymouth.

New Business
Burke’s Law Projects – Selectman Machado inquired whether the Town could cancel or reintroduce Burke’s Law projects.  Ms. Arrighi noted that the Town’s Finance Director is already looking into this matter.
Town Manager Search – Selectman Mahoney provided further detail on the search for a new town manager and the anticipated expenditure for consulting services at approximately $10,000 plus expenses (advertising, travel, etc.).  

Adjournment of Meeting

On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to adjourn its meeting at approximately 10:25 p.m.   Voted 3-0-0, approved.
Tiffany Park, Clerk to the Board of Selectmen






Page 12 of 12

